

Stiúrthóireacht Forbartha Eacnamaíochta, Comhairle Cathrach & Contae Luimnigh, Cé na gCeannaithe, Luimneach.

> Economic Development, Limerick City and County Council, Merchant's Quay, Limerick.

> > EIRCODE V94 EH90

t: +353 (0) 61 556 000 e: forwardplanning@limerick.ie

30 June, 2022

To the Mayor and Each Member of Limerick City and County Council

Chairperson's Report for the Economic Development, Enterprise and Planning Strategic Policy Committee Meeting of 20 June, 2022

A Chomhairleoir, a chara,

A blended meeting of the above Strategic Policy Committee took place on 20th June, 2022. The following is a summary of the business transacted at the meeting.

Item 1

Adoption of Minutes from Economic Development, Enterprise and Planning SPC Meeting of 23rd February, 2022.

B. Thompson referred to item in minutes regarding placement of chimneys in new houses and asked for minutes to be amended to include his opinion on the matter where he was not in approval of notice of motion and clarified that chimneys are not excluded from new houses as set out in the Building Regulations.

Item 2

Update on Development Plan and Local Area Plan Programme

Karen Burke, Senior Executive Planner, informed members that the first ever Limerick Development Plan covering the period 2022-2028 was adopted by the elected members at a special meeting on Friday, 17th June, 2022, subject to 6 further modifications. These included the zoning of lands at Ballysimon for a data centre, additional lands for enterprise and employment in Ballykeefe and Dooradoyle, additional lands for mixed use at two locations on Pa Healy Road and an additional residential zoning at Greenpark, which are identified at risk of flooding on the OPW maps.

The Council must notify the Office of the Planning Regulator(OPR) of any deviations within 5 days of the adoption of the Plan, who subsequently may notify the Minister of any non-compliance with their recommendations, who has 6 weeks to issue a direction on the Development Plan.

Six Local Area Plans (LAPS) have been incorporated into the Development Plan and ten LAPS will require review to ensure that they are in line with the Development Plan.

A LAP is only mandatory if the population is greater than 5,000 e.g. Newcastlewest.

Referring to the 6 modifications to the Dev. Plan, V. Murray, A/DOS stated that the Council work in conjunction with the OPW who undertook CFRAMS, a Catchment-based Flood Risk Assessment and Mgmt programme, who identify lands which could be at risk of flooding.

Item 3

Update on Town Centre First Plan Initiative

M. Woods, Senior Planner gave a presentation to members on the Town Centre First Plan. The Town Centre First Guidelines were published in February 2022 and the policy can be applied to a wide range of towns with varying population size, but highlights towns with a population of over 400. The policy aims to create town centres that functions as viable, vibrant and attractive locations for people to live work and visit, while also functioning as the service, social, cultural and recreation hub for the local community.

Phase 1 includes the allocation of €100,000 for a town and Abbeyfeale has been assigned as the pilot town in Limerick.

The Town Centre First Plan will be very similar to the objectives of the Local Area Plan and consultation will be streamlined to avoid any duplication. Public consultation will commence at the end of the Summer period. The Town Centre First initiative will also include the employment of a Town Regeneration Officer within the Local authority and the establishment of local Town Teams.

While members welcomed the Initiative, they queried the availability of funding for the project and were informed that Urban Regeneration & Development Fund (URDF), Rural Regeneration and Development Fund (RRDF) and Town and Village Renewal Scheme would be the main sources of funding for the scheme, but that every effort would be made to exhaust other sources including EU funding. Members suggested that a list of projects should be prioritised and documentation prepared in advance of applying for funding.

B. Thompson requested that the Council would make contact with members of the Abbeyfeale Community Council to update them on the Town Centre First Plan as early as possible.

Following queries regarding the appointment of the Town Regeneration Officer, V. Murray stated that a further update will be given to members once further information was received from the Department regarding the role.

Item 4

Planning & Development (Street Furniture Fees) Regulations 2022 – Section 254 Licences R. Corbett, AO, Trade & Investment informed members that the street furniture licence fee for tables and chairs (€125 per table) has been waived for the remainder of the current year.

However, business owners who wish to cater for outdoor dining on public roads require a licence under S.254 of the Regulations and have Employers and Public Liability Insurance.

While members welcomed the waiving of the fees for 2021/22, they queried the charge for future years and was informed that the fees charged were set out in the P&D Regs and such decisions were made by the Department on an annual basis.

Members were also notified that plans were submitted on applying for the licence and the process was straightforward and turned around very quickly.

Replying to members, C. Larkin stated that there were 2 types of facilities in the city:

- Parklet: tables and chairs provided by the local authority Catherine Street
- BuildOuts: tables and chairs provided by business owners, which require a \$254 Licence

She also pointed out that the opaque glass in pergolas will be replaced with clear glass to make them more user friendly.

Members welcomed the initiative and stated that they animated the streets and made them more user friendly, but also expressed concern over the availability of sufficient space for pedestrians and vulnerable users and requested that strict enforcement of restrictions should be applied and queried if there was a plan in place.

N. O'Connell, Senior Planner, stated that the Licensing Officer currently works closely with all business owners and that enforcement provisions are in place and can be taken when required.

Item 5

New Regional Aid Map for Ireland

Paraic Rattigan, Programme Manager, Mid-West Regional Enterprise Plan gave a presentation on the New Regional Aid Map for Ireland 2022-2027. Under the new agreed terms, regions covering 35.9% of Ireland's population will be allowed to receive Regional Aid from the State (a reduction of 15% from the previous period 2014-2021).

The new Regional Aid Map was generated by the Department of Enterprise, Trade and Employment, subject to strict criteria laid down in the Regional Aid Guidelines. The European Commission approved the new map on March 22, 2022.

Under Regional Aid, businesses in economically disadvantaged areas can receive a form of state aid funded by the government to encourage investment and job creation. Over the last eight years, €160m has been granted in Regional Aid by the exchequer, corresponding to 7.4% of Ireland's total State Aid. (Note: other forms of state aid are more widely used such as R&D, training, innovation, environmental, etc.)

The Mid-West region is the region most impacted by the new map, with 61% of the region now ineligible. Other regions have been impacted to a far lesser extent. Limerick City East and Limerick City West are the only LEAs included on the new map from Limerick County.

Members thanked P. Rattigan for the presentation and expressed concern over the inequity of allocation between the Mid-West and other regions. They also stated that rural Limerick required an additional stimulus to attract enterprise, employment and tourism to towns and villages in County Limerick.

P. Rattigan stated that it was not a good outcome for the Mid-West as it had a greater reduction compared to the other regions, and many rural areas have now been omitted. He stated that the European Commission looked at the mid-west region as a whole, which had a higher GDP than other areas. It was noted that areas can only be included if they meet the Commission's set of economic criteria.

Members queried the metrics used and pointed out that the use of GDP as an indicator can overestimate the actual wealth of a region. Other metrics counted heavily against the Mid-West. Members referred to other indicators, which may be more appropriate and would liaise directly with P. Rattigan regarding same.

P. Rattigan pointed out the Department of Enterprise, Trade and Employment, worked with stakeholders including Enterprise Ireland, the IDA and others to develop the new map, and worked to ensure some LEAs from the region were included in the hope to maximise the ability to attract potential investments to the Mid-West.

The new map will remain in place until 2027 and will be reviewed in 2023, once the findings of the Census 2022 are made available.

V. Murray informed members that the Chief Executives from Limerick, Clare and Tipperary have raised this matter at national level and have been informed that the situation could get worse post 2027 when Ireland's allocation is likely to reduce further. All stakeholders will exhaust other potential sources of funding where possible.

Members agreed that the presentation be circulated to full Council and that the item would be placed on agenda for next meeting of this committee.

Item 7

Any Other Business

The Chairman congratulated Cllr. O'Sullivan on being elected as Cathaoirleach of the Metropolitan District and wished her all the best in the role.

He also congratulated P. Fitzgerald SEO, on his retirement after 42 years of service with the local authority. He stated that he was a gentleman and a pleasure to have worked with over the years.

He commended V. Murray, M. Woods and K. Burke on the adoption of the Development Plan 2022-2028 and the Forward Planning staff on all their hard work in preparing the Plan.

On behalf of the management and staff, V. Murray thanked Cllr. E. Ryan for his role in chairing the meetings of the SPC over the last 3 years and looked forward to working with him as an ordinary member for the remainder of the term. The new Chairperson will be elected at the July Council meeting.

That concluded the business of the meeting.

Signed: Cllr Eddie Ryan

Chairperson